MILTON BOROUGH COUNCIL 
(Hybrid Meeting)
December 14, 2022
7:00 p.m.
The meeting was called to order by President Walker. The following Councilpersons were present:  
Mr. Walker, Mr. Dale Pfeil, Mrs. Meckley, Mr. Swartz, Mr. Robol, Mr. Derr, Mr. Powell, Mr. John Pfeil, Ms. Fawess, and Mr. Moralez. Also in attendance were Jess Novinger, Shelly Sandstrom, Sam Shaffer, Chief Zettlemoyer, and Mayor Aber. Attorney Wiley and Doug Diehl were absent.
Minutes:  On motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Derr and carried, Council approved the minutes from the November 22, 2022, Council meeting.
Report of the Borough Manager: Mrs. Novinger informed Council that the Milton Regional Sewer Authority (MRSA) service agreement allowing for the addition of Lewis Township is now fully executed, which means that Milton now has an additional seat on the board. That board member’s term would begin 1/1/2023 – therefore it would be ideal to have someone appointed to fill that seat before the first MRSA board meeting on January 19. This is a 5-year term. She asked Council to give some thought to an ideal candidate for this vacancy. 

After a conversation with Matt Swartz at the PennDOT District 3-0 Office in Montoursville, it has been determined that revising the original scope (replacement of all seven traffic signals within the Borough) may have been a bit too lofty for one grant round and that phasing and prioritizing intersections through both Green Light Go and Automated Red-Light Enforcement (ARLE) may be the best option. Both Matt and his supervisor are coming to meet with her and Sam Shaffer on January 6, 2023, to discuss funding sources, priority intersections, phasing the project, and past project successes in the area. The recommendation is to hold off on the resolution associated with the grant application as our local offices are seeing changes in paperwork and requirements at the state level. 

Next, Mrs. Novinger stated that she was also hoping to submit to the H20 ARPA funding through DCED for stormwater improvements – specifically the purchase of a video inspection crawler camera with GPS technology to map our stormwater system and better identify aging infrastructure, but DCED said this was not an eligible project. She is now working with MS4 funding and USDA to see if either of those sources fit for this project. Mr. Dale Pfeil asked how much the camera costs. Mrs. Novinger responded that it would be approximately $104,000. At this time, Mr. Powell confronted Council and staff asking why such an expensive camera would be necessary when a person could just go down into the stormwater system with a camera. Both Mrs. Novinger and Sam Shaffer explained that because of OSHA Confined Space and Air Quality regulations, it could not be done and would not be allowed. The Borough crews do not have the proper equipment or training to work on this type of project. Mr. Powell then stated that he believes the Borough spends way too much money and that is one of the reasons he is resigning from Council. He then stormed out of the meeting. 
Mrs. Novinger continued saying that the Borough Office will continue to be an election location – even for the special election on January 31, 2023, for the Special Election to determine who will serve out Senator Gordner’s remaining term. 

She informed Council that the Borough Office will be closed for a short time tomorrow (12/15/2022) morning as she is the only one working tomorrow – but she also has a meeting in the morning at the Milton Regional Sewer Authority. The office will re-open as soon as she is back from the meeting. This will be posted on the front door, on our website, and on Facebook. 

The Borough Office will be closed 12/26/22 for observance of the Christmas Holiday and 1/2/23 for observance of the New Year Holiday 
Report of the Mayor:  Mayor Aber reported that he attended the Tree Lighting in Lincoln Park and thanked the Winterfest Committee for a great job. He also attended the T.I.M.E. Bash that was very well attended
Report of the President of Council:  President Walker stated that the Winterfest Committee did a great job this year with all of their events. He also thanked the Fire Department for all that they did to help with the events. He reported to Council that he met with the Executive Committee and Mrs. Novinger and she will be putting together some pricing with the Chamber and others to create a Strategic Plan. He will be scheduling a special meeting of Council to discuss the Strategic Plan with individuals to give advice to the committee to move forward with this. The problems with trash downtown are ongoing. Early next year, the General Government and Finance Committee will be looking at the Ordinance to make changes to help alleviate the problems. 

Report of Chief of Police:  Chief Zettlemoyer reported their call numbers are up. They are already over 6,000 for this year and he expects that to continue to grow with the way things have been going in December. He also stated that there has been an  increased level of calls for mental health issues, meth use, DUI’s, drug-related DUI’s, and weapon use. He also stated on a positive note that meter enforcement is working well, and the department is seeing revenue through that. Chief Zettlemoyer reported that the Christmas Program is going well, and they are receiving a lot of donations. Toys and gifts will be delivered to the families in need before Christmas. 

Report of Public Works Director:  Sam Shaffer reported that all trucks are ready for the upcoming winter storms. There is an on-going problem with trash in the cemeteries. Since the trashcans are removed for the winter, people are just putting their trash where the cans were. 
Report of the Fire Chief:   Deputy Chief Lupo reported that as of November, the Fire Department responded to 28 calls, and 211 for the Micu. 
Public Comments:  No comments. 

Public Works and Cemeteries:   No report.
Public Safety:  


A.
On motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council approved a request from 


the Freedom Life Church to host their 3rd annual Block Party in Brown Avenue Park on August 5, 2023


with a rain date of August 13, 2023. Representatives from the Church were present and thanked 


Council and staff for their support. 

General Government and Finance:  

A. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mr. Dale Pfeil and carried, Council accepted the resignation of Jay D. Powell as 4th Ward Councilperson.

B. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved contacting the Vacancy Board to fulfill Jay Powell’s term. It was recommended that all candidates meet Council at a Council meeting prior to being appointed. 
C. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council appointed Paul Rapp, Rapp Consulting LLC., as the Borough’s Sewage Enforcement officer (SEO).

D. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council adopted Act 57 Resolution #22-15.

E. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council reappointed Tom Shaw, Dale Pfeil, and Charles Swartz to the Planning Commission.  These are 4-year terms ending on 12/31/2026.

F. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council reappointed Linwood Hill and Bryan McCaffery to the Zoning Hearing Board. These are 3-year terms ending on 12/31/2025.

G. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved a handicap parking application for 258 Park Avenue.

H. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council approved the HOME Grant Extension request.

I. The Green Light Go Resolution through PennDOT was tabled for a future meeting. 

J. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council adopted the 2023 budget. This is a $3.5 million-dollar balanced budget with a $360,000 increase over 2022 and will include a tax increase of 1.5 mills. Mr. Moralez was opposed.
K. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council adopted the 2023 Tax Ordinance #1243. Mr. Moralez was opposed. 
L. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council authorized Attorney Wiley to prepare and advertise the 2023 Tax Ordinance.

M. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved paying the bills from General Fund, Payroll, and Cemetery accounts in the amount of $147,161.50. 
N. On motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mr. John Pfeil and carried, Council approved cancelling the second meeting in December (12/28/2022). 

There being no further questions or business, on motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council adjourned at 7:40 p.m.








Respectfully Submitted:






Shelly Sandstrom






Secretary/Treasurer 

